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PUBLIC HEARING MEMORANDUM  

Public Hearing Date: April 10, 2018  
Land Use Action Date:                 June 26, 2018 
City Council Action Date: July 2, 2018 
90-Day Expiration Date: July 9, 2018 
    

DATE: April 6, 2018 
 

TO: City Council 
   

FROM: Barney Heath, Director of Planning and Development 
 Jennifer Caira, Chief Planner for Current Planning 
 Neil Cronin, Senior Planner  
 
SUBJECT: Petition #180-18, for SPECIAL PERMIT/SITE PLAN APPROVAL to amend Board Orders 

#43-10 and #370-12(2), to allow non-accessory parking, and to waive 496 parking stalls 
at 199 Boylston Street, Ward 7, Chestnut Hill, on land known as Section 65, Block 08, Lot 
100, containing approximately 324, 691 sq. ft. of land in a district zoned Business Use 1. 
Ref: §4.4.1, §5.1.4, §5.1.13, 7.3.3, and §7.4, of Chapter 30 of the Newton Revised Zoning 
Ordinance, 2015. 

 

The purpose of this memorandum is to provide the City 
Council and the public with technical information and 
planning analysis which may be useful in the special 
permit decision making process of the City Council. The 
Planning Department's intention is to provide a balanced 
view of the issues with the information it has at the time 
of the public hearing. There may be other information 
presented at or after the public hearing that the Land Use 
Committee of the City Council will want to consider in its 
discussion at a subsequent Public Hearing/Working 
Session.  
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
The property located at 199 Boylston Street consists of a 324, 691 square foot lot, which along 
with two other parcels, helps comprise the shopping center known as the Shops at Chestnut Hill 
(Mall).  The properties are located in the Business Use 1 (BU-1) zone, totaling over 650, 000 
square feet of land.  The properties function as one integrated parcel and are treated as such for 
the purposes of zoning.  The site is governed by several special permits ranging from signage, to 
use, and to parking waivers. The petitioner is seeking to designate 496 parking stalls to third-
party users providing a shuttle to the Longwood Medical Area and a separate shuttle to St. 
Elizabeth’s Medical Center. The Newton Zoning Ordinance (Ordinance) requires parking stalls to 
serve the principal use(s) on a parcel.  Additionally, the Ordinance does not allow for stalls to be 
designated for separate uses.  Therefore, the petitioner is seeking a special permit to allow non-
accessory parking and to waive 496 parking stalls from the required parking demand for the Mall.   

There are two prior special permits governing the site concerning parking.  Board Order #43-10 
waived 11 stalls to allow retail space to be converted to a restaurant use, and Board Order #307-
12(2) waived 111 parking stalls in conjunction to three additional restaurants in 2012 
(Attachments A & B).  The current request was structured by the Planning Department to amend 
these prior approvals to treat the parking waivers as one use on site.  Therefore, in addition to 
the relief above, the petitioner will be amending Board Orders #43-10 and #307-12(2). 
 
The petitioner submitted a parking study indicating the site has sufficient capacity to lease the 
496 stalls to allow for the shuttles.  All stalls will remain available to mall guests during holidays 
and weekends.  The Planning Department supports finding a purpose for underutilized parking 
stalls, and the creation of a semi-transit hub on site.  Yet, the third-party users are expected to 
generate close to 1, 000 trips per day, mostly during peak hours.  Half of these trips already occur 
in the area, and will not create a significant impact, but the remaining half are new trips which 
may impact the local road network.  Staff believes the petitioner should provide a traffic study to 
examine the impact these trips may have.    

 
I. SIGNIFICANT ISSUES FOR CONSIDERATION 
 

When reviewing this request, the Council should consider whether: 

➢ The specific site is an appropriate location for non-accessory parking (§7.3.3.C.1.). 

➢ The proposed non-accessory parking will not adversely affect the neighborhood 
(§7.3.3.C.2.). 

➢ The non-accessory parking will create a nuisance or serious hazard to vehicles or 
pedestrians (§7.3.3.C.3.). 
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➢ Access to the site over streets is appropriate for the types and numbers of vehicles 
involved (§7.3.3.C.4.). 

➢ Literal compliance with the parking requirements of the Newton Zoning 
Ordinance (Ordinance) is impracticable due to the nature of the use, or the 
location, size, width, depth, shape, or grade of the lot, or that such exceptions 
would be in the public interest or in the interest of safety or protection of 
environmental features (§5.1.13.). 

 
II. CHARACTERISTICS OF THE SITE AND NEIGHBORHOOD 

A. Neighborhood and Zoning 

The subject property is a corner lot with frontages on Hammond Pond Parkway and 
Boylston Street/Route 9 located in the BU-1 zone in Chestnut Hill.  The immediate 
area is comprised of a mixture of zones from BU-1 to Single Residence 3 and Multi-
Residence 4 containing a diverse range of uses from single-family homes to multi-
family dwellings, and other large shopping centers (Attachments C & D).  These 
diverse zones and uses comprise the Boylston Street/Route 9 corridor.  

 

B. Site 
The site consists of 324, 691 square feet of land, improved with a multi-structure 
shopping center, multi-level parking structure, and several surface parking facilities; 
in total the site has 2, 116 parking stalls.  The site has access from Hammond Pond 
Parkway at the north and from Boylston Street/Route 9 to the south.     
 

III. PROJECT DESCRIPTION AND ANALYSIS  

A. Land Use 

The principal use of the site is and will remain commercial.  
 

B. Non-Accessory Parking 

The petitioner is seeking special permits to allow non-accessory parking and to waive 
496 parking stalls to dedicate certain stalls for users of shuttles servicing the 
Longwood Medical Area and St. Elizabeth’s Medical Center.  The Ordinance does not 
define Non-Accessory Parking, but it is generally accepted as parking not dedicated to 
the principal use of the property.  

The petitioner has identified four parking areas on site to dedicate to users of the 
shuttle.  The areas are shown in the below graphic as the Garage Roof, West Rear Lot, 
North Rear Lot, and the North Road.  The 243 parking stalls on the Garage Roof will 
be dedicated to users of a Medical Academic and Scientific Community Organization 
(MASCO) shuttle servicing the Longwood Medical Area.  MASCO currently leases 240 
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stalls at 300 Hammond Pond Parkway but will relocate those stalls to the Garage Roof.  
The shuttle servicing St. Elizabeth’s Medical Center will have 253 dedicated parking 
stalls in the surface lots. 

Figure I: Overall Site Plan 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

C. Building and Site Design  

The petitioner is not proposing any changes to the building(s) on site.  The only site work 
is proposed at the existing bus stop for the MBTA Route 60 bus.  The existing stalls to the 
west of the bus stop will be restriped to create four handicap stalls.  These stalls will be 
dedicated to users of the shuttles and will be signed.  The petitioner is also proposing to 
stripe two crosswalks: one providing access from the parking structure to the bus stop; 
the other to connect an existing sidewalk to the sidewalk at the east.  Lastly, the 
petitioner is proposing to update the concrete sidewalk in the location of the bus shelter.  
The Planning Department suggests the petitioner consider installing a bus shelter and/or 
widening the sidewalk to allow for benches and a light to serve as a better amenity for 
the users of the shuttles and MBTA bus.   
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Figure II: Site Work  

 

D. Parking 

There are 2, 116 parking stalls on site.  Board Orders #43-10 and #307-12(2) waived 
an additional 122 stalls, increasing the parking supply to 2, 238 stalls.  The current 
demand of the site is 2, 192 stalls; therefore, the site has a surplus of 46 stalls. 

The petitioner conducted parking counts on Friday, November 24, 2017 (Black Friday) 
and Wednesday, December 13, 2017 to determine whether the Mall has adequate 
parking for the users of the shuttles (Attachment E).  The study finds the peak parking 
period occurred at 2 p.m. on both days.  At this time, 1, 484 stalls (70%) were occupied 
on Black Friday, while only 1, 162 stalls (55%) were occupied on Wednesday the 13th.  
This data indicates the Mall has sufficient capacity to lease 496 stalls to users of the 
shuttles.  Furthermore, the study indicates the lots identified by the petitioner are in 
less demand than stalls located at the southern and eastern portions of the lot.  All 
stalls leased to third-party users will be signed, and will be available to mall guests 
after hours, during holidays, and during weekends. 
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Figure III: Parking Counts on November 24, 2017 

 

Figure IV: Parking Counts on December 13, 2017 

*Highlighted lots are to be leased to third-party users 

E. Traffic 

The petitioner is seeking to lease 496 parking stalls to two different third-party users.  
MASCO will occupy the 243 stalls on the top level of the parking garage, while a shuttle 
servicing St. Elizabeth’s Medical Center will occupy 253 surface stalls to the north of 
the garage.  The Planning Department is unconcerned with the MASCO shuttle 
because the shuttle is being relocated from the property to the north at 300 
Hammond Pond Parkway.  Staff believes the new location will not have a significant 
new impact on local roadways.  However, the shuttle servicing St. Elizabeth’s Medical 
Center represents 476 additional trips to and from the Mall during peak hours, which 
may impact local roads.  The Planning Department has asked the petitioner to produce 
a traffic study examining the impact these new trips may have on local roads. 
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IV. TECHNICAL REVIEW  

A. Technical Considerations (Chapter 30, Newton Zoning Ordinance):  

The Zoning Review Memorandum provides an analysis of the proposal regarding 
zoning (Attachment F). Based on the Memorandum, the petitioner is seeking the 
following relief: 

➢ §4.4.1 and §7.3.3 of Section 30, to Allow Non-Accessory Parking. 

➢ §5.1.4, §5.1.13, and §7.3.3 of Section 30, to waive 496 parking stalls. 

➢ Amend Board Orders #43-10 and #307-12(2). 

B. Engineering Review   

Engineering review is not required at this time.  The Engineering Division of Public 
Works will review this project for conformance with the City of Newton Engineering 
Standards prior to the issuance of a building permit, should this petition be approved. 

 

V. PETITIONER’S RESPONSIBILITIES 

The petitioner should be required to provide a traffic study examining the trip generation 
created by the users St. Elizabeth’s Medical Center shuttle and what effect those trips may 
have on the local roadways prior to being scheduled for a working session. 

 

ATTACHMENTS: 

Attachment A: Board Order #43-10 
Attachment B: Board Order #307-12(2) 
Attachment C: Zoning Map 
Attachment D: Land Use Map 
Attachment E: Parking Analysis, dated March 12, 2018 
Attachment F: Zoning Review Memorandum, dated March 5, 2018 
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To: City of Newton 

Planning Department 

Date: 

 

March 12, 2018 

 

  Project #: 14105.00  

 

From: Sean M. Manning, PE 

Chelsea Bouchard 

Re: Chestnut Hill Mall Parking Analysis 

 

VHB was retained by The Mall at Chestnut Hill, LLC, to assess and quantify peak parking utilization at the Chestnut Hill 

Mall in Newton Massachusetts.  Over recent years, parking utilization at the mall has been observed to decline.  

Consequently, they have been approached to lease some existing underutilized parking spaces to third parties. 

The Mall at Chestnut Hill, LLC is requesting a special permit, which would allow for up to 496 existing parking spaces 

to be leased to off-site third-party users.  These spaces are anticipated to be used during weekdays only from 5:00 AM 

until 7:00 PM. 

Tables 1 and 2 represent the results of the parking occupancy counts conducted at the Chestnut Hill Mall during the 

Christmas season on Black Friday and on a typical weekday. Counts of the parking garage and surface lots were 

conducted on the following two days during peak utilization times (11:00 AM – 4:00 PM): 

1. Friday, November 24, 2017 (Black Friday) 

2. Wednesday, December 13, 2017 (Typical Shopping Season Weekday) 

Parking utilization was continuously monitored, with counts manually recorded and supporting photographs taken at 

all study area lots and garage levels at the beginning of each observation hour.  On Wednesday, December 14, 2017, 

12 spaces were leased from the surface lot north west of the garage for snow removal equipment. It should be noted 

that the snow storage area is located along the perimeter of the study area and not within high occupancy parking 

lots. These spaces reduced the capacity of the mall parking by 12 spaces. Additionally, on Wednesday, December 14, 

2017, a fire department exercise was being conducted on and adjacent to the north side of the garage occupying and 

preventing parking in portions of these spaces. These areas were not recorded as occupied for the purposes of the 

counts.  For reference, a PowerPoint presentation summarizing our efforts and findings is attached for reference. 

The total parking space inventory at Chestnut Hill Mall is 2,116 spaces. As shown in the following tables, Black Friday 

was observed to be busier than Wednesday with a peak parking availability of 632 parking spaces at 2:00 PM. On 

Wednesday, the peak parking availability was 942 parking spaces at 2:00 PM.  

Attachment E
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Table 1: Chestnut Hill Mall Parking Counts 

Friday, November 24, 2017 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Map 

ID Lot Capacity   11 AM 12 PM 1 PM 2 PM 3 PM 4 PM 

A Front Lot 573  416 490 513 531 516 492 

B Side Lot 238  117 191 234 239 233 234 

C Rear Lot 88  86 84 86 85 87 83 

D Garage (Levels G-P2) 706  429 487 509 499 490 471 

E Garage (Roof only) 243  0 1 3 2 3 3 

F West Rear Lot 64  5 11 22 24 26 22 

G North Rear 169  28 54 55 76 67 45 

H West Road 5  0 0 1 2 0 0 

I North Road 30  15 19 25 26 25 15 

 TOTAL 2,116  1,096 1,337 1,448 1,484 1,447 1,365 

    52% 63% 68% 70% 68% 65% 
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Table 2: Chestnut Hill Mall Parking Counts 

Wednesday, December 13, 2017

Map 

ID Lot Capacity   11 AM 12 PM 1 PM 2 PM 3 PM 4 PM 

A Front Lot 573  230 358 457 446 319 311 

B Side Lot 238  77 112 140 133 107 80 

C Rear Lot 88  82 82 85 84 77 76 

D Garage (Levels G-P2) 706  324 386 409 430 411 382 

E Garage (Roof only) 243  0 0 0 0 0 0 

F West Rear Lot 64  0 9 5 11 5 4 

G North Rear 157  29 33 36 39 16 10 

H West Road 5  0 0 0 0 1 0 

I North Road 30  11 18 19 19 19 15 

 TOTAL 2,104  753 998 1,151 1,162 955 878 

    36% 47% 55% 55% 45% 42% 
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Note that under peak weekday shopping conditions, the mall has parking availability that far exceeds what would be 

leased to third party providers.  Under the busiest weekday, the mall would still maintain about 150 available parking 

spaces for customers with this proposed lease in place (Black Friday).  During typical weekday conditions, the amount 

of available parking would be considerably higher. 

Note in the special permit application that the third-party lease would include use of available parking spaces on the 

garage roof, the West Rear lot, the North Rear lot, and the North Road. These parking areas are the least desired retail 

parking spaces and are generally not ever used.   Operation of these spaces would have little overlap with existing 

retail parking needs and operations. 

Please call us if you have any questions. 



The Shops at Chestnut Hill

Chestnut Hill Parking Study
Friday, November 24, 2017 (Black Friday)

Wednesday, December 13, 2017



Objective

VHB has been retained by the Shops at Chestnut Hill to quantify 

parking occupancies during the 2017 holiday shopping season (in 

November and December)

2



The Shops at Chestnut Hill

Existing Parking Spaces

3

Space Type Parking
Supply

Surface Lots 1,1671

Garage 949

TOTAL 2,116

1 On Wednesday, December 14, 2017, 12 spaces were leased from the surface lot north west of the garage for snow removal 

equipment and so the overall capacity on the second study day was reduced by 12 spaces.



Data Collection Methodology

4

VHB Staff Person A

1. Travels between the ground 

floor, P1, P2, and roof to 

account for garage 

occupancies

2. Locates themselves on the 

garage roof to document 

aerial photos of the lots 

north and west 

3. Walks to the roads north 

and south of the garage 

where parallel parked 

vehicles are permitted to 

count occupied spaces.

VHB Staff Person B

1. Locates themselves on the central mall roof to 

document aerial photos of the lots north and 

south of the mall

VHB Staff Person C1

1. Locates themselves on the Bloomingdale Men’s 

department roof (east side) to document aerial 

photos of the lot west of the mall.

1 Requires Bloomingdale’s security to access Bloomingdales' roof



Observation Days
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11:00 AM - 4:00 PM
Hourly Occupancy Counts

Black Friday
Friday

November 24, 2017

Holiday Shopping Season 
Weekday

Wednesday
December 13, 2017



Black Friday (November 24, 2017)

Parking Occupancy

6

Capacity = 2,116 spaces

632 available spaces



Black Friday (November 24, 2017)

Peak Occupancy: 2:00 PM – Surface Lots

7

Side Lot: 100% Occupancy

Front Lot: 93% Occupancy

Rear Lot: 97% Occupancy



Black Friday (November 24, 2017)

Peak Occupancy: 2:00 PM – Surface Lots

8North Rear Lot: 45% Occupancy

West Rear Lot: 37% Occupancy



Black Friday (November 24, 2017)

Peak Occupancy: 2:00 PM – Garage

9

Roof: 1% Occupancy

P2: 48% Occupancy

P1: 66% Occupancy

Ground: 97% Occupancy



Wednesday (December 13, 2017)

Parking Occupancy

10

Capacity = 2,104 spaces

942 available spaces



Wednesday (December 13, 2017)

Peak Occupancy: 2:00 PM – Surface Lots

11

Side Lot: 56% Occupancy

Rear Lot: 95% Occupancy

Front Lot: 78% Occupancy



Wednesday (December 13, 2017)

Peak Occupancy: 2:00 PM – Surface Lots

12

North Rear Lot: 25% Occupancy

West Rear Lot: 17% Occupancy



Wednesday (December 13, 2017)

Peak Occupancy: 2:00 PM – Garage

13

P2: 43% Occupancy

P1: 44% Occupancy Ground: 94% Occupancy



Key Findings

14

1. Peak parking occupancy was observed at:
• 2:00 PM on Black Friday (November 24, 2017)

• 2:00 PM on Wednesday (December 13, 2017)

2. The maximum occupancy was:
• 70% on Black Friday (November 24, 2017)

• 55% on Wednesday (December 13, 2017)

3. Drivers park as close as possible to the mall entrances/exits

4. Drivers circulate throughout the front and side surface lots as 

they approach capacity

5. Spaces located in the rear lots (behind the garage), the roof and 

P2 levels of the garage, and the lower section of the front lot 

generally the least popular spots. These were observed to be the 

last resort for parkers.

6. Few occurrences of vehicles parking in unstriped spaces were 

observed

7. 3 electric vehicle spaces are provided by the rear mall entrance



Attachment F
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